PROTOCOL FIVE

OF THE

SOCIAL PARTNERSHIP

2005 - 2007

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Preamble	1
Statement of Intent	3
Specific Major Objectives	4
Globalisation	6
Caricom Single Market	7
Productive Sectors of the Economy	8
Public Sector	10
Employment	12
National Employment Policy	12
Human Resource Development	13
Persons with Disabilities	15
Child Labour	17
Migrant Labour	17
Work Permits	18
Occupational Safety and Health	
Industrial Relations Environment	20
Industrial Harmony	. 20
Termination of Employment	
General Provisions	23
Sub-Contracting	26
Economic Redundancy	
Insolvency and Receivership	
Structural Changes	28
Technological Changes	28
Applicability	
Job Enhancement	
Existing Collective Agreements	
Termination for Cause	
Labour Market Changes	
Domestic Economy	
Credit Unions	
Consumer and other Associates	
Prices Policy	
Incomes Policy	
Sub-Standard Wages	
Pensions	
Tax Regime	
Productivity	
Wealth Creation and Poverty Eradication	
Law and Order	36

Crime	37
Environmental Issues	37
Transportation	39
Research	40
Social Dialogue	40
May Day Declaration	
National Initiative for Service Excellence	41
Commitment at Enterprise Level	42
Commitments by Individual Partners	43
Government	44
Employers' Representatives	46
Workers' Representatives	48
Administrative Procedures	50
Sub-Committee of the Social Partners	50
Secretariat	
Partnership Accountability	52
Meetings of the Social Partners	52
Public Information	52
Implementation of the Protocol	53
Date of Implementation	53
Provision for Review of the Protocol	53
Parliamentary Resolution	53
Appendix 1 - Policy on HIV/AIDS and other Life Threatening Illne	esses
Appendix 2 - May Day Declaration 2004	
Appendix 3 - National Initiative for Service Excellence 2004	

PROTOCOL FIVE OF THE

SOCIAL PARTNERSHIP

2005 - 2007

PREAMBLE

The Government, Employers' Representatives and Workers' Representatives (herein called the "Social Partners")

RECOGNISING that there resides among them a mutuality of interest, an inherent interdependence and maturity in the exercise of their relationships.

FURTHER RECOGNISING that the success of any sustained social and economic progress in Barbados will depend to a considerable extent upon their on-going individual and collective commitment to a philosophy of governance which is characterised by participatory democracy and the subjugation of their sectoral interests to the national good.

ACKNOWLEDGING that the recent continued social and economic development of Barbados has in large measure been achieved by an adherence to the broad principles contained in the initial Protocol for the period 1993-1995 and its successors.

FURTHER ACKNOWLEDGING that there are potential societal and economic benefits to be derived from an expansion of the scope of such previous tripartite agreements.

SUBSCRIBING to the principles enunciated in the International Labour Organisation Convention 87, Convention Concerning Freedom of Association and Protection of the Right to Organise, in the International Labour Organisation Convention 98, Convention Concerning the Application of the Principles of the Right to Organise and to Bargain Collectively, and ILO Convention 144 on Tripartite Consultation;

FURTHER SUBSCRIBING to the commitments of the May Day Declaration 2004, the National Initiative for Service Excellence Declaration 2004 and implicitly those in the proposed National Strategic Plan of Barbados 2005-2025;

BELIEVING that voluntarism, as conceptualised and applied to industrial relations in Barbados, and particularly through those conventions and practices which have been carefully developed and followed over the years, remains critical to the success of any continued tripartite endeavours;

REAFFIRM their commitment to industrial harmony by the application of that very concept of voluntarism and through the observance of the principles of tripartism as established by the International Labour Organisation;

RECOMMIT themselves to a formal structure to govern their continued collaboration and consultation on fundamental issues affecting their individual and collective contributions to all aspects of national development;

and

RESOLVE therefore to enter into a Social Compact for the period 1st April 2005 to 31st March 2007 the basis of which is given expression in this Protocol.

STATEMENT OF INTENT

- 1.1 The Social Partners desire through their association in a Social Compact :
 - (i) to create a modern, efficient economy which is able to produce high and sustainable economic growth accompanied by increased employment and societal well-being;
 - (ii) to establish through low inflation an equilibrium between prices and incomes;
 - (iii) to achieve a society which enjoys a greater degree of inclusiveness; and
 - (iv) to distribute the benefits of economic growth fairly and equitably.
- 1.2 The Social Partners regard this Protocol as an instrument of policy to achieve industrial harmony and as a means to confront the challenges of globalisation and the demands of the information age with a view to improving the competitiveness of the economy as part of the future social development of Barbados.
- 1.3 The Social Partners believe that their association in this endeavour should be characterised by a willingness to pursue a joint approach to the formulation of policies, to the solving of problems, and to the management of a process of change and social development.
- 1.4 The Social Partners accept that the success of the private sector is an important element in the continued economic growth of Barbados, and agree to the development of such strategies as would strengthen the potential for expansion by the entire private sector.
- 1.5 The Social Partners agree that during the period of the Social Compact labour shall not be required to vary benefits and conditions which it currently enjoys, unless it is for its immediate general improvement or, unless by any such variation, labour assists in effecting the long term improvement in the conditions of those employed and creates jobs for the unemployed.

1.6 The Social Partners accept and agree that the Social Compact must be based on mutual respect, on the scrupulous observance of obligations, and on a clear and unequivocal national commitment to its stated objectives.

SPECIFIC MAJOR OBJECTIVES

- 2.1 In pursuance of the foregoing the Social Partners agree that the Social Compact is predicated on the following major objectives:
 - i. Further positioning of the Barbadian economy through the protection, consolidation and advancement of Barbados' best economic interests in the regional, hemispheric and global economic environment in order to build a fully developed society in which all are afforded the opportunity to secure and maintain the highest standard of living.
 - ii. The reduction of social disparities through those protections which are inherent in an acknowledgement of the right to decent work freely chosen and the provision of opportunities for access to increased employment.
 - iii. The national commitment to increased competitiveness through improved productivity and efficiency in the workplace.
 - iv. The maintenance of an industrial relations environment conducive to a continuation of stable industrial relations.
 - v. The protection of the domestic economy specifically through the preservation of the existing parity of the exchange rate and the achievement of balance between prices and incomes.
 - vi. The consolidation of the process of tripartite consultation.
- 2.2 The Social Partners agree in respect of the above specific major objectives to act so as to ensure:
 - (i) (a) the maintenance of a diverse economy based on the production of high quality goods and services, and with flexibility of approach to allow advantage to be taken of

- niche markets as they present themselves domestically, regionally and internationally;
- (b) participation in regional, hemispheric and global trade agreements on such terms and conditions as do no violence to the nation's long term economic and social development;
- (ii) (a) the pursuit of greater social inclusion and the reduction of disparities, particularly through the provision of increased opportunities for employment;
 - (b) the reduction of unacceptably high levels of unemployment and underemployment, recognising the relationship between unemployment and poverty and the attendant risk of social dislocation, particularly among young people;
- (iii) the continued national commitment to increased productivity at all levels, recognising that improved competitiveness will contribute to the sustained expansion of the economy with all its attendant social benefits;
- (iv) the maintenance of a stable industrial relations climate in Barbados, recognising the pre-eminence of its contribution to the success of the macroeconomic programme for the realisation of sustained economic growth and development through increased competitiveness;
- (v) the protection of the domestic economy by:
 - (a) the continued safeguarding of the existing parity of the rate of exchange, recognising that any deterioration in this rate will lead to a significant reduction in the living standards of the vast majority of Barbadians;
 - (b) the achievement of a balance between prices and incomes, recognising that demands made upon workers to restrain their proposals for increases in wages and other compensation payments, in the interest of making

Barbados more competitive, cannot be to the exclusion of those considerations where workers seek to maintain and improve their standards of living, and so must be accompanied by a reciprocal moderation in price increases;

vi) the further consolidation of the practice of dialogue and effective consultation among the Social Partners on fundamental issues of social and economic policy, recognising that there must be joint ownership of the process of change and that it is in the national interest for there to be the widest possible participation in such discourse.

GLOBALISATION

- 3.1 The Social Partners are aware that the onset of globalisation and trade liberalisation demands an intensified co-operative effort to accelerate economic growth, increase employment and improve the living standards of all Barbadians.
- 3.2 The Social Partners realise that there is need to raise efficiency and productivity in all spheres of activity to a level where Barbadian businesses can compete, and Barbadian products and services can be cost competitive in the new global environment.
- 3.3 The Social Partners recognise that the private sector provides the vital engine of growth in the economy and plays a critical role in the generation of employment, in the development of investment opportunities and prosperity in the country.
- 3.4 The Social Partners support current measures taken to improve the regulatory framework in which business in both the private and public sectors is conducted in Barbados. The Partners recognise that while fair and balanced regulations are necessary, every effort should be made to ensure that these regulations support a culture of entrepreneurship.
- 3.5 The Social Partners agree that, if full advantage is to be taken of the opportunities inherent in globalisation, there must be the implementation of those policies which ensure the further development of all of the

productive sectors of the economy, and which allow the utilisation of all the resources of the public service.

CARICOM SINGLE MARKET AND ECONOMY

- 3.6 The Social Partners support the concept of regional integration as given expression in the original Treaty of Chaguaramas and its subsequent amendments which provide the formal legal framework for the Caricom Single Market and Economy.
- 3.7 The Social Partners recognise the benefits inherent in the creation of a single market and economy with its opportunities for increased investment, production, trade and employment. The Social Partners also recognise the challenges that will have to be faced by all sectors to accommodate the realities of the developments in the regional integration process.
- 3.8 The Social Partners agree to undertake programmes to educate and inform Barbadians on the importance of the Caricom Single Market and Economy. The Social Partners also agree to such institutional strengthening and human resource capacity building as are required for full participation in the CSME initiative.
- 3.9 The Social Partners further agree to implement those policies and practices which will allow Barbadians to derive the greatest possible advantages from the existence of the Caricom Single Market and Economy and which minimise any potential adverse social and economic effects.
- 3.10 The Social Partners acknowledge that implicit in the advent of the Caricom Single Market and Economy must be the establishing of a regional court to provide the original legal authority and appellate jurisdiction so necessary for the maintainance of an environment of social and economic stability.
- 3.11 The Social Partners therefore support the creation of the Caribbean Court of Justice and regard it as a further example of regional confidence and maturity, and as the logical corollary to the changing relationships of nation states.

PRODUCTIVE SECTORS OF THE ECONOMY

- 3.12 The Social Partners recognise the contribution of the productive sectors of the economy broadly identified as tourism, agriculture, manufacturing, financial and other services to the continued and sustained growth of the economy.
- 3.13 The Social Partners also recognise the integral role of small and micro enterprises in the productive sectors of the economy and their potential to contribute to increased levels of investment and employment. They further agree, given the peculiarity of circumstance due to their size and vulnerability, that special attention will be paid to this category within the productive sectors.
- 3.14 The Social Partners in furtherance of the development of small businesses commit themselves in particular to support the following:
 - (a) a national public education and awareness programme to highlight the importance of small business to the economy;
 - (b) policies which promote creativity, the development of business acumen, and the encouragement of entrepreneurial endeavour;
 - (c) policies which will foster investment and employment through the strengthening of small enterprises and micro enterprises, thereby contributing to the inclusion and empowerment of individuals:
 - (d) programmes of education and training which are specifically designed to address the special and continuing needs of small businesses;
 - (e) policies which promote a culture of prompt payment which would assist in the maintenance of viable businesses and thereby contribute to social inclusion.
- 3.15 The Social Partners agree to support the application of such policies and practical measures as will ensure the on-going competitiveness of the productive sectors.

- 3.16 The Social Partners further agree that those policies should be focused on:-
 - (a) raising productivity and efficiency in all spheres of activity to a level where Barbados can compete internationally;
 - (b) the continuation of the 100% Bajan campaign for the purchase of locally produced goods and services;
 - (c) a sound agricultural policy, including the reform of the sugar industry, which provides among other things for a national food security plan;
 - (d) a tourism development strategy which improves tourism contribution to national growth, makes the product attractive to the clientele, rewards investors and is structured to provide decent work and reasonable career prospects;
 - (e) the provision of assistance for local enterprises to become internationally compliant with International Standards Organisation (ISO), Hazard Analysis Critical Control Points (HACCP) and other similar standards.
- 3.17 The Social Partners recognise the role played jointly and severally by employers and workers and their respective representative bodies in assisting in the formulation of a concerted national response to those policies and practices of the international financial institutions which, if implemented as envisaged, would have had a negative impact upon the social and economic development of Barbados.
- 3.18 The Social Partners agree to continue to work together to develop co-ordinated national approaches to initiatives launched by the multilateral institutions such as the World Bank, the International Monetary Fund (IMF), the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) and others.
- 3.19 The Social Partners further agree that in order for this programme to succeed, steps must be taken to develop an enterprise culture. These steps should include measures to ensure the:

- a. broadening of share ownership in local companies;
- b. promotion of Employees Share Ownership Plans (ESOPs);
- c. growth and harmonisation of the local and regional stock markets;
- d. further enhancement of the total environment to encourage direct foreign investment;
- e. instituting of policies to promote joint venture partnerships and alliances between local and foreign enterprises;
- f. development of agencies such as Junior Achievement, The Barbados Youth Business Trust and The Youth Entrepreneurship Scheme;
- g. promotion of work of the Enterprise Growth Fund and similar agencies;
- h. development of public awareness and education programmes to demonstrate that the best way of achieving improved standards of living and sustainable prosperity is through the development of a productive and competitive economy.

PUBLIC SECTOR

- 3.20 The Social Partners acknowledge that essential to good governance is the effective management of a Public Service which is efficient and timely in the provision of those services necessary for the further development of Barbados, particularly those which affect the competitiveness of the economy in the context of globalisation.
- 3.21 The Social Partners therefore support the provision of a comprehensive legislative framework to satisfy the vision of the enlightened management of a modern public service that is trained, educated and motivated to perform its regulatory and other functions with promptness, efficiency and courtesy.

- 3.22 The Social Partners support the continued reform of the Public Service into a modern and efficient organisation which is independent, impartial and accountable, and whose administrative policies promote innovation, initiative, and an acceleration in the making of decisions, and, in general, provide working conditions which are conducive to increased productivity and greater job satisfaction.
- 3.23 The Social Partners acknowledge the specific role of the Office of Public Sector Reform and the efforts it has made in government departments to improve the delivery of services and to provide greater customer satisfaction. The Social Partners support the strengthening of the capacity of the Office of Public Sector Reform to implement programmes designed to achieve the necessary changes in attitude in public officers and the way in which government departments function.
- 3.24 The Social Partners continue to support such transparent recruitment, promotion and training policies as will ensure that the Public Service is staffed by persons of integrity who are highly trained, well motivated, and whose commitment to duty is in the best traditions of the Public Service of Barbados.
- 3.25 The Social Partners acknowledge that the process for the resolution of grievances and disputes in the Public Service has historically not included any utilisation of the concilition services of the Labour Department, and that this has placed its labour management relations at a disadvantage.
- 3. 26 The Social Partners also recognise that there are different types of public sector enterprises and that the potential for industrial disharmony is increased in circumstances where the functioning of one public sector enterprise is dependent in whole or in part upon another enterprise.
- 3. 27 The Social Partners therefore agree to promote the establishment of conciliation and other dispute resolution processes designed to take account of the various types of public sector enterprise and to ensure a speedier resolution of grievances and disputes in those enterprises.

EMPLOYMENT

NATIONAL EMPLOYMENT POLICY

- 4.1 The Social Partners agree that there should be an active national policy to promote full, productive and freely chosen employment in order to stimulate economic growth and development, to raise standards of living, to meet manpower requirements, and to overcome unemployment and underemployment;
- 4.2 The Social Partners further agree that such a national employment policy shall seek to give effect at all times to the concept of Decent Work as enunciated by the International Labour Organisation.
- 4.3 The Social Partners also agree that such a national employment policy should specifically:
 - (a) Protect workers and employers who exercise their constitutional right to freedom of association;
 - (b) Guarantee that workers in all sectors of the country, through their chosen representatives, are empowered to have their specific work place interests addressed as well as to be heard on those other social and economic issues which may affect them in their daily employment, or otherwise have an impact on the total environment in which they live and raise their families;
 - (c) Guarantee that employers in all sectors in the economy are empowered through their chosen representatives to be heard on those social and economic issues which may affect them;
 - (d) Ensure the provision of those conditions which accord with an understanding of the right to decent work, including a written statement of the particulars of employment, the payment of adequate wages and salaries, reasonable working times, satisfactory arrangements for wholesome conditions at work, for security when ill or otherwise reasonably absent from work, and for the application of suitable and acceptable benefits on retirement;

- (e) Seek to protect existing employment and to provide jobs for all those Barbadians who are available for and desirous of work, to make such work as productive as possible, and to ensure the freedom of choice of employment in an environment void of any form of discrimination where workers have the greatest possible opportunity to qualify for, and to use their skills and potential in a job well suited to them;
- (f) Provide adequate safeguards against recourse to contracts of employment for a specific period of time, whose effects are designed to run counter to the purpose of such a policy and so negate the intended protection of workers' security of tenure.
- (g) Ensure an agreed framework whereby any exercise of subcontracting shall include the stated expectation in the recruitment of labour of an adherence to domestic law and employment practices, and that the provision of employment in such subcontracting shall be in accordance with the decent work standards of the International Labour Organisation.
- (h) Prepare Barbadians to compete in a globalised labour market.
- 4.4 The Social Partners recognise that the success of their efforts to protect existing employment and to create additional jobs will depend in large measure on the extent to which Barbadians are satisfied with the comparable quality and price of locally produced goods and services, and thus influenced to purchase them as a matter of course rather than patronise what is offered by their competitors.
- 4.5 The Social Partners therefore commit themselves to use to the greatest extent possible those measures available to them which will encourage all Barbadians to purchase local goods and services as a matter of preference.

HUMAN RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT

5.1 The Social Partners recognise that investment in human resource development will assume increasing significance since the influences exerted by changing trends in regional and global trade have serious

implications for Barbados, particularly in respect of the employment of its citizens.

- The Social Partners also recognise that the achievement and maintenance of any competitive advantage in the long term will depend on the extent to which the investment in human resource development succeeds in creating a workforce dedicated to quality production, to lifelong learning and to the continuous upgrading of its skills.
- 5.3 The Social Partners therefore commit themselves at the national level to promoting and facilitating dynamic training and retraining programmes in order to enhance labour productivity, and, in general, to provide persons with such attitudes and skills as will better equip them for employment throughout their working life, and thus contribute to the process of social inclusion.
- 5.4 The Social Partners commit themselves in particular to the provision of appropriate training at the enterprise level in both the private and public sectors, including management development, so as to ensure the following for the benefit of all employees:
 - (a) the development of individual potential so that persons can grow in their job and be able to compete on an equal footing whenever internal promotional opportunities arise;
 - (b) the achievement of greater efficiency and effectiveness through skill enhancement so that persons can consciously seek to contribute more productively to known and agreed goals and objectives;
 - (c) the achievement of gender equity through the redressing of any imbalances in skills or educational disadvantages;
 - (d) the creation of opportunities for lifelong learning;
 - (e) the development of the appropriate knowledge, skills and attitudes which would ensure employment locally, regionally and internationally.

- (f) the development of an increased cadre of persons qualified as trainers in both the public and private sectors.
- 5.5 The Social Partners also commit themselves to the pursuit of the foregoing and agree to promote training initiatives at a level and of a type consistent with best practice, including continued support for those agencies and institutions which historically have provided educational and training services for employees at all levels.

PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES

- 5.6 The Social Partners acknowledge their individual and collective responsibility to ensure the existence of an environment which will allow the full integration and participation in society of all persons with disabilities, but more especially their obligation to eliminate marginalisation and discrimination in respect of the access of persons with disabilities to education, employment, and involvement in the socio-economic development of Barbados.
- 5.7 The Social Partners further acknowledge their commitment to ensure the Equalisation of Opportunities for Persons with Disabilities as outlined in the United Nations Draft Rules for Equalisation of Opportunities, and, in general, to observe accepted best practice in all areas of disability.
- 5.8 The Social Partners in pursuit of the foregoing agree to promote the following:
 - a) legislation which provides adequate protection for persons with disabilities, including social security benefits related to levels of impairment and not the type of disability;
 - b) the implementation of educational and occupational training programmes in national educational institutions which are specifically designed to enable persons with disabilities to secure and maintain employment or to obtain enhancement in such employment;
 - c) a Code of Practice on the Employment of People with Disabilities;

- d) community-based rehabilitation programmes and other projects, including cottage industries, which have the potential to generate income for persons with disabilities;
- e) research on all those matters which have an impact upon the lives of persons with disabilities;
- f) the implementation of those measures which will empower persons with disabilities and their representative organisations to contribute to the socio-economic development of Barbados;
- g) facilitation of the integration of persons with disabilities through the provision of suitable transportation, access to the physical and built environment, involvement in all forms of community activity, and the availability of appropriate technology in the work place;
- h) the provision of specialised health services, including the servicing and maintainance of assistive devices, to meet the specific needs of persons with disabilities;
- i) the development of all such early detection and health care programmes as will prevent or reduce the incidence of disability, including the provision of training for all health care personnel in early detection methods, provision of testing and counselling for all pregnant women and high risk groups, the screening of children at appropriate intervals, and the immunisation of all children against communicable diseases known to cause disabilities;
- j) setting of targets and time frames for the increased employment of disabled persons in the private and public sectors.
- The Social Partners also agree to work closely with agencies and organisations for the disabled and to assist, in particular, with the following:
 - a) the collation of a national database of the full extent and types of the disabilities, skills, formal education, training and job experience of the disabled;

- b) the identification of suitable opportunities for employment;
- c) the identification of training schemes which can be provided to enhance the skills of the disabled and thus improve their prospects of employment;
- d) the protection of the rights of those workers who may become disabled during the course of their employment;
- e) the development of sensitisation, education and training programmes for the wider society to facilitate the full integration of persons with disabilities.

CHILD LABOUR

- 5.10 The Social Partners are aware that efforts are constantly being made by some members of the adult population to corrupt the minds of our youth and young children, and to lead them into the worst forms of child labour, such as commercial sexual exploitation, child pornography and work as lookouts for drug dealers, or sometimes even as children-dealers at school. The Social Partners undertake to redouble their efforts to combat these vicious abuses of our nation's children and to assist in efforts to reintegrate such exploited children into the mainstream of our society.
- 5.11 The Social Partners accept that for our own children to be free from the scourge of child exploitation, the nation must itself adopt a policy of zero tolerance for any form of child labour. The Social Partners undertake to promote such measures as will ensure that there is not only no child labour being practised in Barbados, but also that there will be no importation of any item for sale or for use in Barbados, where there is reasonable ground for belief that child labour has formed any part of the process of manufacture or production.

MIGRANT LABOUR

5.12 The Social Partners acknowledge that the formal undertakings given by the government in respect of regional integration will result in the free movement of Caribbean people with all its attendant implications, particularly the potential for the exploitative and discriminatory treatment of migrant workers and their families.

- 5.13 The Social Partners also recognise that an obligation is placed upon them by any such entry of Caribbean people into Barbados in search of employment, and they therefore resolve to uphold all that is inherent in the Declaration of Philadelphia, the International Convention on the Protection of the Rights of Migrant Workers and their Families adopted by the UN General Assembly in 1990 and the Durban Declaration and Programme of Action 2001, which collectively affirm the rights of conditions of freedom and dignity, of economic security and equal opportunity for all.
- 5.14 The Social Partners therefore agree that in an effort to prevent violations of human rights and the worst forms of xenophobia they must stimulate public awareness of the intrinsic responsibilities of Barbados as the host country.
- 5.15 The Social Partners also agree that their obligation extends to the promotion of the values of acceptance, tolerance and respect for the religious and cultural diversity of others.

WORK PERMITS

5.16 The Social Partners accept that from time to time it may be necessary for work permits to be issued for limited periods and pledge to support personnel policies and training which are designed to reduce the continued long term dependence on non-nationals.

OCCUPATIONAL SAFETY AND HEALTH IN THE WORK PLACE, INCLUDING HIV/AIDS AND OTHER LIFE THREATENING ILLNESSES

- 5.17 The Social Partners acknowledge that disabilities and absences through illness are costly at the levels of the worker, enterprise and state, and therefore agree to co-operate to promote health awareness programmes with a view to building well-being and morale and preventing loss of workers' productivity due to disability and unavoidable illnesses.
- 5.18 The Social Partners agree to develop a meaningful tripartite approach to confront the new and varied occupational health and safety challenges that affect the workplace, particularly repetitive strain injuries and mental health disorders.

- 5. 19 The Social Partners recognise that the high costs associated with work-related injuries, accidents, chronic and degenerative diseases, life threatening illnesses and general ill health continue to place an unacceptably high burden upon individual workers, enterprises and the national economy
- 5.20 The Social Partners believe, legislative imperatives apart, that it is in the interest of all enterprises to make provision for the functioning of effective safety committees.
- 5.21 The Social Partners agree to promote, as a matter of priority, a workplace safety and health culture including such attitudes and practices as are conducive to the maintenance of a safe and healthy working environment, and which by extension, will exert a positive influence on the behaviour of individuals outside their places of work.
- 5.22 The Social Partners recognise in particular that an unchecked expansion of the population suffering from HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses will be reflected increasingly in the work place, and that such a phenomenon will have far-reaching social and economic consequences, including additional demands on the allocation of state funds to meet the attendant cost of drugs, health care, counselling and welfare support.
- 5.23 The Social Partners acknowledge that there will be implications for all enterprises including the potential for reduced levels of productivity and increased replacement costs consequent upon the decimation of the skills and knowledge of those workers affected by HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses.
- 5.24 The Social Partners subscribe to the view that the education of the entire work force provides the best possible defence against the potential impact of HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses on the economy and the resultant devastation of the quality of life for Barbadians.
- 5.25 The Social Partners also believe that a tripartite approach to deal with HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses in the work place is desirable, and therefore agree to support the work of those existing agencies which are already either providing the public with educational material or offering services to those suffering from HIV/AIDS or other life threatening illnesses.

5.26 The Social Partners, given the implications of HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses in the work place, subscribe to the Code of Practice set out in Appendix I and any other national policy document subsequently developed on HIV/AIDS.

INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS ENVIRONMENT

INDUSTRIAL HARMONY

- 6.1 The Social Partners acknowledge that fundamental to the preservation of industrial harmony is an understanding of the nature of the relationship which must exist between the parties, particularly their collective responsibility to protect workers and employers in all aspects of the exercise of their constitutional rights including the right to freedom of association.
- 6.2 The Social Partners agree that the maintenance of industrial harmony depends upon the exercise of mutual respect for, and protection of, the rights and entitlements of both employers and workers since they are important elements in achieving the objectives of this Protocol.
 - (a) Notwithstanding the Employers' right to final decision making and determination to safeguard the viability of their operations, the Social Partners agree that the basis for the protection of the interests and residual rights of the said employers are inextricably linked with the programme of the workers and their representatives for the nurturing of a culture of a shared vision with employers for development at the enterprise level.
 - (b) The Social Partners thus agree that the maintenance of industrial harmony equally demands the safeguarding of the employers' viability, the stability of the government's programme and the security and protection of the workers' tenure, as well as it demands the adoption of the workers and their representatives as important consulting partners in decision making, and in the development of democratic practices at the workplace in furtherance of this objective.
- 6.3 The Social Partners also agree that industrial harmony will inevitably be jeopardised if those social protection and social dialogue issues

upon which there has been agreement are thereafter negated by the actions and differing initiatives either of labour, private sector entities or agents of the Government as employer of labour.

- The Social Partners accept that it is incumbent upon them individually and collectively to undertake specific programmes of training and education in industrial relations to ensure a full appreciation of the nature of labour management relations and the need for compliance at all levels with agreed best practice.
- 6.5 The Social Partners accept further that the basis for the protection of the interest and entitlements of employers, including the confidentiality, privacy and safeguarding of their viability, must take into account the right to plan, direct and control operations, allocate duties, specify, determine and amend working methods, promote or transfer workers, dismiss, declare redundant or discipline workers for adequate cause, and to make such rules and regulations as may be considered necessary for the orderly, efficient and safe conduct of their businesses and to require workers to observe and conform to such rules and regulations, provided always that such rights are exercised subject to the principles of reasonableness, comply with established and agreed procedures, are not inconsistent with the terms of existing collective agreements, and are in accordance with the Laws of Barbados.
- The Social Partners also agree that it is in their mutual interest, and specifically for the furtherance of the objectives of this Protocol, to seek to avoid or reduce the potential for labour disputes by recourse to such consultative procedures as may be efficacious, including reference to the Subcommittee of the Social Partners for its advice and the use of its good offices.
- 6.7 The Social Partners also agree and accept that in furtherance of their intention to avoid and reduce labour disputes, there shall be the following framework for the conduct of good industrial relations by all the relevant parties and, in particular, for the safeguarding of the employers' viability and the protection of workers' security of tenure.

DEFINITIONS

"employer" means any person, body of persons, firm, company, corporation, public authority or any other undertaking who or which employs a person under a contract of service;

22

"worker" means an individual who has entered into or works under a contract of service with an employer, whether the contract is for manual labour, clerical work or otherwise, is expressed, implied, oral, or in writing;

"employee" has the same meaning as "worker" wherever it occurs;

"consultation" means joint consideration of matters of mutual concern with a view to arriving, to the fullest possible extent, at agreed solutions.

"migrant for employment" according to International Labour Organisation Convention 99 means a person who migrates from one country to another with a view to being employed otherwise than on his own account and includes any person regularly admitted as a migrant for employment.

- 6.8 The Social Partners accept that the basis of any protection of workers' security of tenure must:
 - (a) take account of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights which specifically provides in Article 23 that "everyone has the right to work, to free choice of employment, to just and favourable conditions of work and to protection against unemployment;" and
 - (b) be consistent with principles enunciated by the International Labour Organisation.

TERMINATION OF EMPLOYMENT

- 6.9 The Social Partners further determine, consistent with their agreement in respect of a national employment policy, that all employees shall enjoy the right not to be unfairly dismissed, or to be unfairly prevented from continued employment, and that the procedure for the termination of any employment shall accord with:
 - i) the principles of natural justice; and

- ii) the principles enunciated by the International Labour Organisation.
- 6.10 The Social Partners, cognisant of those principles, therefore agree that when, for reasons of an economic, technological, structural or similar nature, the employer contemplates terminations, he shall:
 - (a) provide the workers' representatives concerned in good time with relevant information including the reasons for the terminations contemplated, the number and categories of workers likely to be affected, and the period over which the terminations are intended to be carried out;
 - (b) in accordance with national law and practice, give the workers' representatives concerned, as early as possible, an opportunity for consultation on measures to be taken to avert or to minimise the terminations and measures to mitigate the adverse effects of any terminations on the workers concerned (such as finding alternative employment);
 - (c) give due consideration to workers' representatives with regard to their retention in employment in case of a reduction of the work force.

GENERAL PROVISIONS

- 6.11 The Social Partners agree that labour disputes will be reduced in circumstances where there is a strict observance of best practice in employment relations, particularly with respect to the following:
 - a) provision at the commencement of employment of a written statement of all relevant particulars of that employment, including the name and address of the employer and a clear description of the job;
 - b) provision whenever salary or wages are paid of a written statement of the particulars of payment;
 - c) prompt payment to the appropriate entity of any deductions made from the worker's renumeration for dues, income tax and social security;

- d) provision of an opportunity to be heard in respect of any allegation of misconduct leading to the imposition of a sanction upon a worker, prior to any decision being made on the matter.
- e) recourse to such agreed procedures as allow resolution without delay of complaints and grievances;
- f) provision, where employment has ended, of a certificate giving all the relevant particulars of the employment.
- 6.12 The Social Partners will dissociate themselves from those parties who do not scrupulously observe the disciplinary and grievance procedures as outlined in collective agreements or company rules and procedures.
- 6.13 The Social Partners also agree that:
 - (a) security is an important element of the labour contract and, in the context of the Protocol, accept that there is a responsibility to work together to preserve employment for workers;
 - (b) where it is perceived in an undertaking that there has to be, for whatever reason, a reduction in the work force or major payroll reductions, the relevant union or staff association, or where no such body exists then the workers themselves, shall be so informed in writing at least two (2) weeks prior to the statutory notice period;
 - (c) in all instances where major payroll reductions are being considered consequent upon significant changes in production, programme, organisation, structure, technology or otherwise in an undertaking, the reasons for the proposed terminations shall be discussed with the relevant union or staff association, and where there is no such body, the workers themselves, prior to the implementation of any such changes;
 - (d) any such consultation shall include consideration of ways of avoiding the dismissals, reducing the number of employees to be dismissed and mitigating the consequences of the dismissals;

- (e) wherever possible the relevant union or staff association, and where there is no such body, the workers themselves, shall be assisted in obtaining the financial information which forms the basis for discussion in respect of payroll reductions;
- (f) if after the required consultation, retrenchment is unavoidable, then the termination of employees shall be based on the principle of "last in first out", so that an employee with seniority in service shall have precedence over an employee with seniority in the particular job category of the bargaining unit (where applicable) in which the terminations will occur, provided, however, that there may be a variation of the principle in cases where there is just reason for terminating an employee with senority in service;
- (g) in the event of "lay-off" or "short-time" working of permanent employees within the meaning of the Severance Payments Act, the practice of "last in first out" shall apply and shall have the same interpretation as in clause (f) above, provided always that the employer may elect to rotate the employees so as to ensure an equitable distribution of the work among them;
- (h) the services of regular employees shall be retained in preference to seasonal or temporary employees;
- (i) where reductions in the work force are occasioned by a fall off in demand for goods and services, and where, following a subsequent increase in demand for such goods and services, the undertaking has to recruit employees, all things being equal, those who had been made redundant as a result of the initial fall off shall be given priority in recruitment, provided always that those workers have met such performance standards as may have been agreed upon during their last tour of duty;
- (j) where, owing to the exigencies of an undertaking, seasonal workers have been laid off, those workers shall be given first consideration for re-employment, all things being equal, provided always that those workers have met such performance standards as may have been agreed upon during their last tour of duty;

- (k) workers, prior to termination of employment, shall be entitled to receive a written statement evaluating their conduct and performance, as may have been agreed upon in their last tour of duty, immediately preceding their termination. A copy of such statement shall be placed on the employee's file;
- (l) where necessary and appropriate, training and retraining of employees shall be provided by the employer for those workers affected by the job loss;
- (m) special consideration shall be given at all times to employees who may either be physically or mentally challenged.

SPECIFIC PROVISIONS

6.14 SUB-CONTRACTING

The Social Partners agree that: -

- (a) where an employer intends to subcontract services which are provided by employees of the undertaking, whether in a bargaining unit or otherwise, the relevant union or staff association or where no such body exists, the workers themselves, shall be so informed in writing at least two (2) weeks before the intended course of action;
- (b) there shall be consultation prior to implementation which shall include consideration of ways of avoiding the dismissals, reducing the number of employees to be dismissed and mitigating the consequences of the dismissals.

6.15 ECONOMIC REDUNDANCY

The Social Partners agree that:-

(a) where in any undertaking it is anticipated that there will have to be reduction of expenses because of economic or financial considerations payroll reductions shall be given equal consideration along with other factors;

- (b) where it is accepted by the parties that payroll reductions may be necessary, every effort shall be made to retain jobs;
- (c) where a case for redundancy is established and is likely to affect permanent employees, the relevant union or staff association or where no such body exists, then the individual workers themselves shall be provided, in writing, at least two (2) weeks before the statutory notice period with the names, job skills and seniority of the persons to be made redundant;
- (d) provision shall be made in each undertaking where a case for redundancy is established for the relevant union or staff association or where no such body exists, then the individual workers themselves, to have such viva voce representation on the matter as is deemed necessary, any such first meeting with the employer to be held within four (4) days of the receipt by the union or staff association or where no such body exists then the individual workers themselves, of the notice of the proposed redundancies.

6.16 INSOLVENCY AND RECEIVERSHIP

- a) The Social Partners acknowledge that some termination of employment will follow as a consequence of enterprises going into receivership, becoming insolvent, or otherwise being forced into liquidation.
- b) The Social Partners determine that in such circumstances every effort shall be made to ensure that any arrears of pay due to workers, including sums outstanding for holiday pay, payment in lieu of notice and service charges, shall be treated no less favourably that monies payable to other creditors.

6.17 STRUCTURAL CHANGES

The Social Partners agree that:

- (a) where an undertaking decides to introduce structural changes in its operations e.g. takeover, merger, contraction or expansion of facilities and the like the employer shall afford the relevant union or staff association or where no such body exists the workers themselves, the earliest possible notice, but in any event not less than two (2) weeks notice of its intention, prior to the statutory notice, and shall discuss the proposed changes with the union or staff association or where no such body exists then the individual workers themselves;
 - (b) where employee numbers may be affected by any such changes, all attempts shall be made to retain jobs, and, where necessary and appropriate, training and/or retraining of staff shall be provided by the employer for those in the undertaking who are affected.

6.18 TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGES

The Social Partners agree that:

- (a) where the introduction of any technological change is likely to affect the job security of employees in an undertaking, the employer shall discuss the introduction of such technology with the relevant union or staff association or where no such body exists then the individual workers themselves, at the earliest possible opportunity, and in any event not less than four (4) weeks before the contemplated introduction of the technology;
- (b) where such technological changes are being considered, then the workers in the areas likely to be affected shall be offered, where feasible, the opportunity to be trained in the use of the new technology, and the selection for such training shall be on the basis of seniority, but this practice may be varied for just reasons relating to prior qualifications and demonstrated competence in the particular field.

6.19 APPLICABILITY

(a) The Social Partners agree that the applicability of Sections (6.14), (6.16) and (6.17) herein shall be limited to undertakings

in which it is contemplated that there will be a reduction in the permanent work force in that undertaking by 10% or any significant number.

- (b) The Social Partners also agree, notwithstanding the foregoing provisions, that in all those instances where other than major payroll reductions are, for whatever reason, being considered, the relevant union or staff association or, where there is no such body in existence, the workers themselves shall be informed not less than two (2) weeks prior to the statutory notice applicable in such instances.
- (c) The Social Partners further agree that the various provisions set out above in respect of major payroll reductions in the above sections shall apply, with the necessary changes, in instances where there are other than major payroll reductions and any such consultations shall take place in accordance with established industrial relations practice as may be initiated by the relevant union or staff association with a view to avoiding the dismissals, reducing the number of employees to be dismissed or mitigating the consequences of the dismissals.

6.20 JOB ENHANCEMENT

The Social Partners agree that: -

- (a) where in an undertaking it is proposed that jobs should be combined or enhanced by the inclusion of tasks and responsibilities not previously included in those jobs, the employer shall so notify in writing the relevant union or staff association, and where there is no such body the individual workers themselves:
- (b) any such notification shall include information relative to the existing job description, the proposed revised job description, the intended change in remuneration where appropriate, and such information shall form the basis of discussion between the parties;

(c) where a revised job description implies additional authority, work load, responsibility or productivity, a premium on the existing pay shall be the subject of negotiation.

6.21 EXISTING COLLECTIVE AGREEMENTS

The Social Partners agree that nothing in the foregoing shall be construed to violate the terms of existing collective agreements or to affect the collective bargaining process.

6.22 TERMINATION FOR CAUSE

The Social Partners accept and agree that there shall be a strict observance of the principles of natural justice in all instances where there is a contemplation of the possible termination of employment for cause.

6.23 LABOUR MARKET CHANGES

The Social Partners agree that any measures which seek labour market changes must be based on a greater understanding of all the relative positions and interests of each Social Partner, and must be pursued by the full and adequate sharing of relevant labour market information, and by genuine consultation and participation in decision making.

DOMESTIC ECONOMY

- 7.1 The Social Partners recognise that the structure, composition and functioning of the domestic economy must be so ordered as to take account of the imperatives of globalisation, trade liberalisation and the CARICOM Single Market and Economy.
- 7.2 The Social Partners therefore affirm their commitment to a legislative framework which regulates the conduct of commercial activity in accordance with the principles of free and fair competition and which provides adequate protection for the interests of consumers.
- 7.3 The Social Partners recognise the contribution of special events to the growth of the domestic economy and particularly the potential economic and other specific benefits to be derived from the hosting of the

Cricket World Cup in 2007. The Social Partners therefore pledge themselves to do all in their power to ensure its success as an international sporting event, but more especially to capitalise upon the magnitude of the legacy of the occasion with all its attendant societal advantages.

7.4 The Social Partners, notwithstanding their support for legislative measures specifically designed to achieve the foregoing objectives, also recognise their other broad social responsibilities. The Social Partners therefore commit themselves to the creation of additional opportunities which allow increased participation in business and economic activity, and to the maintenance of a safe environment characterised by fairness, openness and transparency in the administration of both public and private sectors.

CREDIT UNIONS

- 7.5 The Social Partners recognise the contribution of Credit Unions and other Co-operatives to national development through providing opportunities for wealth creation and economic empowerment of the people of Barbados.
- 7.6 The Social Partners also acknowledge the role and function which credit unions have played historically in educating their members about financial matters, and especially in the inculcation of a sense of thrift and a responsibility to obtain value for money in the purchase of goods and services.
- 7.7 The Social Partners therefore agree to promote those policies which encourage the consolidation of the Credit Union movement, ensure its financial stability, and assist in its furtherance of the human and social development of Barbados.

CONSUMER AND OTHER ASSOCIATIONS

7. 8 The Social Partners acknowledge that they have a general obligation, as part of their original and on-going commitment, to the foregoing policy on prices, to protect the interests of Barbadians through legislative provisions specifically crafted to ensure fairness in all aspects of commercial business practice.

- 7.9 The Social Partners support the protection of the rights of consumers as enunciated in the United Nations Guidelines for Consumer Protection in 1985, and as given local expression in the provisions of the Consumer Protection Act 2003 and the Consumer Guarantees Act 2003.
- 7. 10 The Social Partners accept that consumers have both rights and responsibilities, and therefore agree to promote and encourage the formation and development of consumer groups to advance the education of consumers with respect to their rights and responsibilities under domestic law, and, in general, to protect the interests of the purchasing public.

PRICES POLICY

- 7.11 The Social Partners remain conscious of the various factors that contribute to the overall operating costs of enterprises, including the snowballing effect of disproportionately high professional and consultancy charges, which in turn may adversely affect both the domestic cost of living index and the competitiveness of Barbadian enterprises.
- 7.12 The Social Partners therefore agree that it is understood that the Social Compact will operate in accordance with the following policies and procedures in respect of all prices of goods and services:
 - (a) any price increases shall be related to unavoidable or legitimate cost increases subject to the terms of the existing and regulatory agreements;
 - (b) enterprises shall, in general, seek to have mark ups on goods and services that are reasonable and shall not otherwise act in a manner which would have the effect of artificially increasing prices;
 - (c) professionals, artisans and tradesmen shall seek to control increases in their fees and charges;
 - (d) government shall seek to minimise any adverse impact of its monetary, fiscal and commercial policies on the price of goods and services.

INCOMES POLICY

- 7. 13 The Social Partners agree that the Incomes Policy which forms part of the Social Compact shall operate in accordance with the following policies and procedures:
 - (a) there shall be a general restraint on increases in basic wages and salaries in both the public and private sectors, the example being set by those in receipt of the highest levels of remuneration so as to establish a practical and realistic basis for the general call for wage earners to exercise restraint;
 - (b) the restraint on increases in basic wages and salaries will apply to all remuneration under contract of employment for any kind, of work to be performed wholly or substantially within Barbados;
 - (c) general restraint will extend to all pay, including wages and salaries at all organisational levels, allowances, payments in kind fringe benefits and lump sums. It will also apply to all types of employment, as well as to both full-time and part-time work;
 - (d) where increases are the result of job evaluation exercises or negotiated job enhancement exercises, wage restraint shall not be used artificially to suppress valid claims for increases in employee compensation;
 - (e) additionally, increases in wages and salaries during the life of this Protocol will be based also on increased gains in productivity, assessments of profitability and other measures of organisational performance;
 - (f) employers shall be encouraged to consider ownership sharing agreements including Employee Share Ownership Plans (ESOPs) and other incentive arrangements for workers.

SUB-STANDARD WAGES

7. 14 The Social Partners agree that special consideration shall apply to wages which are deemed to be sub-standard and the treatment of such wages shall fall outside the provisions of this Protocol.

PENSIONS

- 7.15 The Social Partners support the far-reaching reforms undertaken by the National Insurance Board to take account of the influence of changed demographic patterns and other factors, and thereby ensure the long term viability of the National Insurance Scheme.
- 7.16 The Social Partners also support the progress being made in the reform of other pensions' legislation, notably the Occupational Pensions Benefits Act.
- 7.17 The Social Partners subscribe to the concept of the portability of pension entitlements, recognise the merits in augmenting the retiring benefits payable under the National Insurance Scheme, and therefore support the establishment of contributory and other pension plans which provide such an opportunity.

TAX REGIME

7.18 Government's tax regime will support and complement the objectives of this Protocol and such a tax regime will, inter alia, seek to distribute the burden of taxation equitably, to encourage investment and otherwise to provide incentives for expanded commercial activity, and to create further opportunities for the economic empowerment of workers through the ownership of shares.

PRODUCTIVITY

- 7.19 The Social Partners recognise that the National Productivity Council was specifically established to be an agency to provide technical and other services to assist in the advancement of productivity at the enterprise level and thereby to contribute to the increased competitiveness of Barbadian goods and services.
- 7.20 The Social Partners undertake to continue working closely with the National Productivity Council to ensure the efficient and effective

performance of its functions and work programmes. Specifically, the Social Partners undertake to share, to the greatest extent possible, advice, expertise and relevant information required for the better functioning of the Council.

WEALTH CREATION AND POVERTY ERADICATION

- 7.21 The Social Partners recognise that sustained national prosperity depends, inter alia, upon continued capital investment and the extent to which savings are accrued and utilised from the wealth created in the community through its economic activity.
- 7.22 The Social Partners also recognise that while individual wealth creation carries the potential for personal empowerment, social inclusion and long-term security for the family, the aggregation of all such wealth creation contributes directly to the economic well being of Barbados and thus allows its benefits to be shared.
- 7.23 The Social Partners undertake specifically to support policies which will increase the scope and level of wealth creation, facilitate the growth of economic capital in all its forms, reward individuals for wealth creation, and increase opportunities for more persons to participate in that exercise.
- 7.24 The Social Partners also undertake to support the regulation of the economic environment so as to ensure the highest standards in accounting and other business practices, the protection of shareholder rights, and, in general, to inspire confidence in corporate governance.
- 7.25 The Social Partners encourage individual Barbadians, in the foregoing context, to recognise the benefits of saving and the importance of the use of any such savings in private investment of one form or another.
- 7.26 The Social Partners concede the existence of social disparities in Barbados, acknowledge that unemployment and underemployment are the largest contributors to social disparities, and accept responsibility for attempting to redress the imbalances by increasing sustainable employment and reducing the incidence of unemployment and underemployment.
- 7.27 The Social Partners agree to promote, as a priority within the Social Compact, policies designed to work towards the elimination of poverty in the society, to support the application of practical measures to

ensure access for all persons to educational opportunities, adequate health care and housing and healthy living conditions, and to collaborate in monitoring and evaluating existing programmes intended to satisfy specific welfare needs.

7.28 The Social Partners agree, in particular, to support a strengthened National Employment Bureau staffed and equipped to provide adequate information and advice, an effective guidance and counselling programme, and an active liaison service with employers to facilitate job placement.

LAW AND ORDER

- 7.29 The Social Partners recognise that the law must reflect the changing nature of the modern administrative state through the implementation of constitutional changes and other legislative reforms.
- 7.30 The Social Partners also recognise that it is equally important for the law to be used as a vehicle to secure social justice, equity and national development in all its forms.
- 7.31 The Social Partners also believe that one yardstick by which the development of a society can be measured is the level of respect demonstrated for law and order. The Social Partners, cognisant of the findings in the report of the National Commission on Law and Order, therefore support the implementation of those recommendations intended to achieve the realisation of an ordered society which shows appropriate respect for authority.
- 7.32 The Social Partners recognise that the establishment of the Caribbean Single Market and Economy and the advent of other formal international trade treaties will have implications for the legal system since there will be an increase in the number and complexity of matters for adjudication.
- 7.33 The Social Partners also believe that if the Barbadian judicial system is to discharge its obligations adequately in the foregoing regard, then the legal profession must be one of practitioners whose skills are practised in an environment of modern legislation, and before a judiciary

that is specially trained, amply housed, well served technologically, and whose judgements are delivered in a timely manner.

7.34 The Social Partners therefore support measures, legislative and otherwise, which seek to assist the legal profession in equipping itself to compete regionally and internationally, and to go beyond existing areas of jurisprudence into emerging and developing fields, especially those related to the provision of advisory and other services needed by regional governments and commercial enterprises in the private sector.

CRIME

- 7.35 The Social Partners recognise a relationship between unemployment and crime and the potential for the adverse effects of crime, particularly drug related offences, to negate the efforts to achieve the objectives of this Protocol.
- 7.36 The Social Partners therefore fully support those policies and measures which seek to minimise the incidence of crime in Barbados.
- 7.37 The Social Partners agree, in particular, to ensure that there is a coordination of the preventive and educational efforts of existing agencies in the society, but more especially to ensure that all such formal efforts are so directed that every Barbadian educational institution is the beneficiary of at least one such activity every academic year.

ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES

- 7.38 The Social Partners acknowledge that Barbados is a signatory to international conventions and protocols in respect of climate change, and therefore agree to work together to implement those policies and measures which will contribute to a reduction of the adverse effects on both the domestic environment and the global climate.
- 7.39 The Social Partners undertake specifically to support the following:
 - a) programmes to educate and raise public awareness of the long term harmful effects on the environment of pollutants;

- b) the reduction of the incidence of noise and light pollution;
- c) the greater use of environmentally friendly technology;
- d) the protection of the sea and marine environment;
- e) the maintenance of an efficient land use policy for sustainable development;
- f) the protection of the quality and sufficiency of potable water;
- g) solid waste management which makes the greatest possible use of separation for the reuse and recycling of material;
- h) the safe collection, treatment and disposal of sewage and industrial waste;
- adequate administrative procedures and practices to monitor the importation, storage, use and disposal of chemical and other hazardous substances including herbicides, insecticides and pesticides;
- j) the reduction of the quantity of wrapping and packaging materials used in the sale of items;
- k) the reduction in the consumption of fossil fuels;
- 1) enforcement of all legislation intended to ensure environmental sustainability;
- m) further research into forms of renewable energy.
- 7.40 The Social Partners recognise that in the pursuit of sustainable development a balance must be struck so that any improvement in the quality of life will not take place through the over exploitation of natural and environmental assets thereby jeopardising the social and economic development of future generations.
- 7.41 The Social Partners therefore fully support those policies which acknowledge agreed criteria for sustainability and which seek to implement

those principles and practices specifically designed to ensure that economic growth and development do not occur to the detriment of ecological capital.

- 7.42 The Social Partners acknowledge that Barbados is signatory to the International Labour Organisation Convention 115 on Radiation Protection and therefore subscribe to the adoption and implementation of those international standards which offer the greatest protection against the cumulative effects of exposure to radiation.
- 7.43 The Social Partners agree, in particular, to monitor on a regular basis those known sources of radiation which may have the capacity of jeopardising public health if emissions do not conform to agreed international standards, and to publish the results of any such surveys.
- 7.44 The Social Partners also agree to adopt a precautionary approach and to promote the dissemination through written guidelines of relevant health information to all users of mobile telephones, cordless telephones and similar electronic devices.
- 7.45 The Social Partners take note of the seriousness of the economic, social and environmental crises which have been caused in the region and globally by natural disasters. The Social Partners acknowledge that any disaster will have a severe negative impact on the achievement of the major objectives of this Protocol and can retard social and economic growth by many years.
- 7.46 The Social Partners recognise that it is imperative to have a detailed disaster preparedness programme in anticipation of any hurricane, earthquake, flood or other natural disaster. The Social Partners therefore agree to establish a framework to provide for a swift and effective joint response to minimise the effects of any such disaster.

TRANSPORTATION

7.47 The Social Partners recognise that the provision of an adequate, scheduled and safe system of public transport is a prerequisite in any society that seeks to place emphasis on productivity in the work place, and the full participation of its citizenry in the educational, cultural and recreational activities of the community.

- 7.48 The Social Partners also recognise that the orderly, timely and safe movement of both the vehicular traffic and pedestrians in such pursuits will depend upon not only the adequacy of the infrastructure of the roads, parking areas and sidewalks, but more particularly on human behaviour on the roads.
- 7.49 The Social Partners therefore agree to work together to increase the efficiency of the utilisation of the road network and to improve the behaviour in road usage, especially among those who provide a service to the travelling public.

RESEARCH

- 7.50 The Social Partners recognise the value of definitive findings in those areas vital to the planning for the further socio-economic development of Barbados.
- 7.51 The Social Partners therefore agree to direct the attention of the appropriate institutions, such as the Centre for Policy Studies, to those specific areas worthy of detailed study, and otherwise to utilise the services of those institutions and agencies which can provide the empirical evidence and information necessary for constructive tripartite deliberations.

SOCIAL DIALOGUE

WIDENING OF THE SOCIAL PARTNERSHIP

MAY DAY DECLARATION

- 8.1 The Social Partners acknowledge that the May Day Declaration 2004, set out in full in Appendix II, constitutes a commitment which complements and reinforces the underlying philosophy of their formal association as expressed in this Protocol and its predecessors.
- 8.2 The Social Partners reiterate the sentiments contained in the May Day Declaration 2004 and recommit themselves, in the context of a widening and deepening of the social partnership, to their collective endeavours in respect of the moral, social and economic improvement of Barbados.

NATIONAL INITIATIVE FOR SERVICE EXCELLENCE

- 8.3 The Social Partners recognise that for the objective of continued and sustained growth in the Barbadian economy to be achieved in the competitive environment of trade liberalisation and globalisation there will have to be an attainment of world class excellence in both quality of service and delivery of products.
- 8.4 The Social Partners further recognise that the realisation of such world class standards will first require a raising of the consciousness and commitment of all Barbadians to the need for the provision of excellent service at all times and in all endeavours.
- 8.5 The Social Partners therefore commit themselves to facilitate the changes needed in the processes and practices to achieve sevice excellence at both the enterprise and personal level.
- 8.6 The Social Partners accept that efforts made under the National Initiative for Service Excellence (set out in full at Appendix 3) to improve the society can be nullified if core societal values are eroded by contrary considerations.
- 8.7 The Social Partners therefore agree to encourage the media houses, advertising agencies and other entities to exercise appropriate discretion in their output of subliminal and other messages so that influences contradictory to the National Initiative for Service Excellence do not prevail.
- 8.8 The Social Partners further recognise that the successful elevation of the quality of service as conceptualised in the National Initiative for Service Excellence will, in large measure, depend upon the sustained influence of all such civil society organisations, and the active participation and personal commitment of their respective memberships.
- 8.9 The Social Partners acknowledge the intrinsic worth in any community of those organisations which dedicate themselves to the promotion of specific areas of human interest and endeavour, and thereby contribute to the further development and material welfare of the society.

- 8.10 The Social Partners recognise in that regard the valuable work done by the several service organisations, the Barbados National Trust, the Barbados Association of Retired Persons and other groups representing the interests of the growing number of senior citizens, and numerous other non-governmental organisations.
- 8.11 The Social Partners therefore undertake to use such opportunities as may present themselves to effect the deepening and widening of the social partnership including, where appropriate, the formal involvement of accredited non-governmental organisations in its dialogue.
- 8.12 The Social Partners agree to work towards the development of codes of conduct, ethics and practice which would seek to inform and so determine an improved level of social and economic interaction within Barbadian society.
- 8.13 The Social Partners also agree to work together to remove all forms of discrimination whether engendered by religion, ethnicity, disability, gender, age or political persuasion, and so facilitate the integration and inclusion of the total civil society into all areas of national endeavour.

COMMITMENT AT ENTERPRISE LEVEL

- 9.1 The Social Partners recognise that for the broad national commitments to be successful they must be endorsed and accepted in each enterprise.
- 9.2 The Social Partners agree and accept, therefore, that at the level of the enterprise there must be:
 - (a) an understanding of the basis upon which the social partnership is founded;
 - (b) a commitment on the part of the employers to observe best practice when in industrial relations, and to provide a work place environment and work systems which take full account of occupational health and safety considerations of all their employees;

- (c) a willingness to invest in the training and development of workers and in the work place environment;
- (d) a commitment to share the profits of the enterprise equitably;
- (e) a commitment on the part of the workers to provide efficient and productive labour to ensure the continued competitiveness and sustained viability of the enterprise.
- 9.3 The Social Partners commit to the promotion of the highest ethical principles and standards of governance in the conduct of their affairs.
- 9.4 The Social Partners commit themselves to fostering the development of such a culture at the level of the enterprise.

COMMITMENTS BY INDIVIDUAL PARTNERS

- 10.1 The Social Partners recognise that in order to give effect to this Social Compact as an instrument of policy and as a means of further national development it will be incumbent upon them to give specific individual commitments in addition to those to which they are already bound jointly.
- 10.2 The Social Partners agree to initiate a comprehensive programme to inform the public of Barbados of the underlying purpose and rationale behind the Social Compact, to explain the scope of its operations, and to solicit such supportive actions at the enterprise level as will contribute to its success.
- 10.3 The Social Partners commit themselves to do whatever else, not specifically mentioned herein, is possible to support the objectives of this Protocol and to ensure its implementation in accordance with its guiding principles.

(A) GOVERNMENT

- 10.4 The Government agrees to consult with the Social Partners at the earliest possible opportunity on the formulation and implementation of fundamental social and economic policies.
- 10.5 The Government as the largest single employer acknowledges its responsibility to be a model employer and to set the highest possible standards of trust, accountability and democracy in the work place.
- 10.6 In order to give effect to the generalities of the foregoing the Government, as employer, pledges that it shall:
 - (a) inform its several agents individually and collectively, in writing, of their automatic obligation as such agents to honour the commitments expressed in the Protocol and, in particular, to instruct them to conduct themselves in labour management relations in accordance with the best practices expected of Government as the model employer;
 - (b) provide representation for workers, through their accredited bargaining agents, on Boards and Committees which either employ persons or whose functions affect the welfare and interests of workers;
 - (c) provide increased opportunities for continuous training to enable public employees to be more effective and productive in their jobs;
 - (d) ensure that there are no inordinate delays in the appointment of persons and that such appointments and promotions are on merit, in accordance with established procedures, and not tainted with any form of discrimination.

10.7 The Government also undertakes to:

- (a) review in conjunction with the Social Partners all existing labour legislation;
- (b) strengthen the administrative and technical capacity of the Labour Department;

- (c) embark upon a programme of ratifying those ILO conventions recommended by the Social Partners as being necessary for the continued maintenance of stable and harmonious industrial relations;
- (d) introduce such legislation as will, in general, advance the growth and competitiveness of the Barbadian economy and otherwise facilitate the achievement of the objectives of the Social Compact, and, in particular, safeguard the interests of consumers and protect the rights of workers, including their health and safety in the work place;
- (e) initiate policies specifically aimed at advancing the reform of the domestic capital markets, producing sustained economic growth, increased employment and greater social well-being through the spreading of the benefits of economic growth and development.
- (f) ensure that in its attempt to attract non-national investment due emphasis will be placed on the dissemination of full and accurate information on the rights of workers and the industrial relations practices, conventions and Laws of Barbados;
- (g) ensure that in the award of its contracts due consideration is given to small business enterprises so that there is a wider distribution of economic activity and the consequential broadening of the base of the social partnership;
- (h) continue the process of reform of the Public Service based on an open and participatory approach for the provision of a high quality service which will promote the competitive development of Barbados;
- (i) ensure that there are policies, including those on wages, pensions and social welfare provisions, which will improve the living standards of all Barbadians and protect the vulnerable groups in the society;

- (j) monitor closely the prices of goods and services, particularly basic food items;
- (k) review in conjunction with the Social Partners the current system of direct taxation.
- (l) ensure that in respect of migrant workers it shall comply with the appropriate international human rights instruments, shall enact such domestic labour and human rights laws, and shall pursue such policies as will protect the rights of such workers and their families;
- (m) seek in the negotiation of regional agreements to include the free movement of all workers and the attendant protectionist measures of social security and welfare benefits.

(B) EMPLOYERS' REPRESENTATIVES

- 10.8 The Employers' Representatives recognise their responsibilities to respond to the challenges and opportunities of globalisation, CSME, corporate restructuring, trade liberalisation and the other influences affecting a small open economy and commit themselves to ensuring the success of the Social Compact.
- 10.9 In order to give effect to the generalities of the foregoing the Employers' Representatives pledge that they shall:
 - (a) seek to increase the membership of their several organisations so as to be in a better position to exert a wider influence and thereby contribute to the greater success of the Social Compact;
 - (b) encourage their members to honour the obligations contained in the Social Compact and, in particular, to conduct themselves in labour management relations in accordance with best practice;
 - (c) encourage their members to provide a work place environment which adopts best practice in respect of all safety and health matters;

- (d) dissociate themselves from those who are known to indulge in anti-worker practices, who seek to undermine trade unions in the exercise of their lawful functions, or who attempt to circumvent what are the accepted and established industrial relations conventions and customs in Barbados;
- (e) implement such measures in the manufacture or importation of products as would meet the standards acceptable in Barbados and would afford consumers the greatest possible protection of their health and safety;
- (f) encourage their members to adhere scrupulously to the agreed policy on the setting of prices as set out in this Protocol and, in general, so to moderate the mark up levels as not to create inflationary trends;
- (g) encourage their members to develop progressive management policies in the face of globalisation, corporate restructuring and the nature of the international economic system where such policies would balance rights of employers with rights of workers thereby ensuring consultation and full participation in the making of decisions, particularly those fundamental to employment;
- (h) encourage their members to consider ownership agreements, including Employee Share Ownership Plans (ESOPs) as well as other incentive arrangements for workers, which seek to distribute profits equitably, and where there is also the promotion of respect for human values in the functioning of the market economy;
- (i) provide encouragement and opportunities for their members to expand their commercial activities beyond the traditional enterprises;
- (j) encourage their members to support local suppliers of goods and services in order to conserve foreign exchange and to promote the highest possible level of local employment;

- (k) encourage their members, if they have to employ migrant labour, to do so consistent with human rights entitlements, domestic law and labour practices, and to have contractual arrangements which are no less favourable than those of Barbadian workers similarly employed;
- (l) encourage their members to create an organisational culture which ensures mutual trust and high levels of worker commitment, and where productivity improvement assumes central importance.

(C) WORKERS' REPRESENTATIVES

- 10.10 The Workers' Representatives recognise their responsibility to make a contribution to the development of a work force that is skilled, that is understanding of its role in assisting Barbados to be competitive in a global economic environment, and that is therefore committed to improved efficiency in production.
- 10.11 In order to give effect to the generalities of the foregoing the Workers' Representatives pledge that they shall:
 - (a) continue to espouse the dignity of all forms of labour and the faithful rendering by workers of such efforts as constitute the fair return expected in accordance with the terms of their contract or collective agreement;
 - (b) urge the members of their affiliated organisations so to act at all times as to demonstrate an understanding of their individual and collective social obligations;
 - (c) encourage their members to honour the obligations contained in the Social Compact and, in particular, to conduct themselves in labour management relations in accordance with best practice;
 - (d) encourage their members to adhere to safety and health rules in the enterprise, and to contribute to the development of a safe and healthy environment at the work place.

- (e) respond positively to all invitations to participate in consultations with the other Social Partners;
- (f) encourage their members so to act as to contribute further to the development of national pride and the reinforcement of traditional values;
- (g) encourage their members consciously to eschew wastage, to strive for greater efficiency and so develop a culture of productivity in the work place;
- (h) encourage their members to provide a high quality of workmanship so that the private sector enterprises in Barbados need not seek the same goods and services from suppliers outside of Barbados;
- (i) encourage their members to moderate their wage demands so as to be consistent with the requirements of this Protocol;
- (j) encourage their members to respect the rights of migrant workers, to accept any racial, religious, cultural or other differences, and, in general, to support them as fellow employees;
- (k) encourage their members to avail themselves of all opportunities for continuous training, the development of their skills and lifelong learning;
- (l) urge their members to adhere to the principles of Credit Unionism and so strengthen the Credit Union Movement;
- (m) encourage their members to support the purchase of local goods and services as a matter of preference;
- (n) seek to educate their members about the full implications of globalisation, trade liberalisation and CSME, including those consequential individual and collective responses which must be made by workers to meet the challenges and opportunities of the changing economic environment.

ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES

50

SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE SOCIAL PARTNERS

- A Subcommittee of the Social Partners comprising three Ministers, one of whom shall be the Chairman, the Head of the Civil Service, the Director of Finance and Economic Affairs, the Permanent Secretary, Ministry of the Civil Service, the Chief Personnel Officer, the Chief Labour Officer and an equal number of representatives of the Employers and the Congress of Trade Unions and Staff Associations of Barbados is hereby established to be the first line of consultation regarding all aspects of the implementation of this Protocol. The Sub-Committee shall also undertake such specific tasks as may be referred to it from time to time by the Social Partners.
- 11.2 The Subcommittee of the Social Partners may provide a forum whereby through consultation and the exchange of information there can be the betterment of the industrial relations climate.
- 11.3 The Subcommittee of the Social Partners in taking such initiatives as it deems appropriate in the resolution of industrial relations matters shall, however, not so act as to trespass upon the specific statutory duties of the officers in the Labour Department as stated in Cap. 23 of the Laws of Barbados.
- 11.4 The Subcommittee of the Social Partners shall examine the changes in the Retail Price Index as supplied by the Government Statistical Department and shall, in its discretion, seek such further explanations as may be necessary to understand the reasons for any increases in the cost of living.
- 11.5 The Subcommittee of the Social Partners shall, notwithstanding the existing obligations of any other agency in that regard, monitor in a general way the prices of goods and services, especially basic food items.
- 11.6 The Sub-Committee of the Social Partners shall, when it is satisfied that any supplier of goods and services appears to be indulging in the fixing of prices or rates in a manner not consistent with the provisions of

the pricing policy of this Protocol, cause such investigations to be carried out as may lie within its power.

- 11.7 The Subcommittee of the Social Partners shall put before the Social Partners for their consideration all such matters, including areas for specific research, as may assist in the strengthening of the social partnership and the development of national policies to further the objectives of the Social Compact and advance social and economic progress in Barbados.
- 11.8 The Subcommittee of the Social Partners shall meet once per month, or as often as necessary.
- 11.9 The Subcommittee of the Social Partners shall have the power to co-opt such persons as it deems appropriate to assist it in the conduct of its business.
- 11.10 The Subcommittee of the Social Partners shall, on a periodic basis, consider such official statistics and reports particularly those related to the public service as may assist it in the furtherance of the objectives of this Protocol, and shall after any such review offer whatever advice it may regard as being appropriate in the circumstances.

SECRETARIAT

- 11.11 The Secretariat established to service the work of the Social Partners in satisfying the objectives of this Protocol shall, inter alia:
- a) provide secretarial functions and logistical support for the regular and special meetings of the Social Partners;
- b) provide effective follow up action on matters arising from the meetings of the Social Partners;
- c) facilitate the establishment of a website for the Social Partners for information and archival purposes;
- d) facilitate the creation of a corporate identity for the secretariat through the development of the appropriate material, including a logo and letterhead;

e) disseminate information to the media following meetings of the Social Partners.

PARTNERSHIP ACCOUNTABILITY

11.12 The Subcommittee shall place an item on its agenda which seeks on a quarterly basis to evaluate the progress that is being made in satisfying the objectives of the Protocol.

MEETINGS OF THE SOCIAL PARTNERS

- 12.1 Meetings of the Social Partners in furtherance of the terms and conditions of this Protocol shall be held under the chairmanship of the Prime Minister.
- 12.2 Such meetings shall be held on a quarterly or three monthly basis, except where the nature of business requires more frequent meetings.
- 12.3 After consultation with the other Social Partners, a social partner may invite persons or institutions to participate in any meeting, if that partner deems it desirable to do so in the interest of advancing the objectives of this Protocol.

PUBLIC INFORMATION

- 13.1 The Subcommittee of the Social Partners shall be charged with the responsibility of giving the widest possible publicity and circulation of copies of this Protocol.
- 13.2 The Subcommittee of the Social Partners shall also be required to ensure that the public is informed on a regular basis of the outcome of its deliberations. The Partners agree that at least twice per year a full media presentation will be made in a joint session when the public will be made aware of the work done in the review period, and of how that work impacts on the ordering and development of the country.

<u>IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PROTOCOL</u>

- 14.1 The Social Partners recognise that the manner in which the Protocol is implemented is of fundamental importance. The Social Partners accept and agree that the implementation of all aspects of this Protocol will be undertaken in a manner that fully acknowledges the spirit into which it has been entered and which honours the principles of transparency and objectivity. They therefore reaffirm their commitment to the principles of voluntarism in industrial relations, and to those practices and conventions which have developed over the years as a result of the application of those principles.
- 14.2 The Social Partners further reaffirm their commitment to the maintenance of collective bargaining and to the following of established procedures in industrial relations.

DATE OF IMPLEMENTATION

15.1 This Protocol is deemed to have come into effect from 1st April, 2005 and shall continue in operation until 31st March, 2007.

PROVISION FOR REVIEW OF THE PROTOCOL

Any Social Partner may request the review of any aspect of this Protocol to improve its efficiency and effectiveness by giving to the other Social Partners four (4) weeks' notice, in writing, to this effect.

PARLIAMENTARY RESOLUTION

17.1 This Protocol shall be presented to Parliament by way of Resolution for noting and approval and shall on the completion of that process be published in the Official Gazette.

Signed by the Social Partners on the	day of , 2005
at Browne's Beach, Bridgetown, Ba	rbados.
For the Government of Barbados	
Workers' Representatives	Employers' Representatives

POLICY ON HIV/AIDS AND OTHER LIFE THREATENING ILLNESSES IN THE WORK PLACE

The Social Partners recognising that an unchecked expansion of the population suffering from HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses will be reflected increasingly in the work place; and

- further recognising that such a phenomenon will, considerations for human suffering apart, have social and financial consequences including the payment of increased NIS benefits and additional demands on the allocation of state funds to meet the attendant cost of drugs, health care, counselling and welfare support; and
- acknowledging that there will also be implications for all enterprises including the potential for reduced level of productivity and increased replacement costs consequent upon the decimation of the skills and knowledge of those workers affected by HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses; and
- further acknowledging that a tripartite approach to HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses in the work place is desirable; and
- subscribing to the view that the education of the entire work force provides the best possible defence against the potential impact of HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses on the economy and the resultant devastation of the quality of life for Barbadians, therefore call for an on-going campaign to inform the public of the impact of HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses on all aspects of Barbadian life;
- encourage greater support for those existing agencies which are already either providing the public with educational material or offering services to those

actually suffering from HIV/AIDS or other life threatening illnesses;

- recommend that there should be a Code of Practice on HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses in the work place and, wherever possible, that such a code should, without infringing the constitutional rights of any party, form part of the collective agreement and be so worded as to protect the rights of workers to confidentiality, privacy and to work as long as possible, as well as to protect the rights of employers to the viability of their enterprises;
- further recommend that any such Code of Practice should be rooted in a philosophy which recognises that employees with HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses, if not affected with a significant disability, have the potential for a productive life and that the continuance in normal pursuits, including work, provides the security of established routines, established expectations and opportunities for positive social interaction and may either have therapeutic importance in the remission or recovery process or help to prolong their life, and which in its implementation seeks, inter alia, to:
- treat all employees with HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses with respect and dignity;
- balance business needs with compassion to enable such persons to work productively while their health allows;
- guarantee confidentiality when such persons seek counselling;
- take reasonable precautions to protect information regarding their health records;
- provide and maintain an open, informed, healthy and safe working environment for all employees.

The Social Partners, in the context of all of the foregoing, subscribe to the following Code of Practice.

Definition of Terms

HIV – Human Immunodeficiency Virus – the name of the virus that causes AIDS.

AIDS – Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome – a disease caused by infection with the HIV (Human Immunodeficiency Virus) that seriously damages a person's immune system, leaving it at high risk of infection.

Life Threatening Illnesses – Any illness or condition which has the potential to result in the death of an individual is considered a life-threatening illness. Examples of life threatening illnesses are cancers, heart diseases, HIV/AIDS, multiple sclerosis, emphysema and lupus to name a few.

Reasonable Accommodation – Any changes in the work environment or the way things are customarily done that enable an otherwise qualified/competent person with HIV/AIDS or other life threatening illness to apply for a job, to perform the essential functions of a job, or to enjoy benefits and privileges of employment equal to those enjoyed by other employees without disabilities.

Philosophy – Principles related to how businesses deal with employees with HIV/AIDS or other life threatening illnesses.

Undue Hardship – Financial or other constraints imposed on the business due to the provision of reasonable accommodation for employees with HIV/AIDS or other life threatening illnesses.

Hiring and the right to work

The employer shall not require employees to be tested or to produce evidence of recent testing for HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness as a requirement for continued employment.

The employer shall not include on any application forms or ask at any interview for initial employment or promotion any question seeking information on whether applicants have HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness, or whether applicants have recently undergone testing for HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness, or whether applicants

are prepared to undergo testing for HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness as a prior requirement for employment.

Desire to Work

The employer shall, wherever possible, and on a case by case basis, facilitate those employees with HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness who desire to continue working.

Ability to Work

The employer shall have reserved the right to be satisfied, if necessary through a fitness evaluation, that continued attendance at work of employees affected by HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness will not impair their ability to perform their duties in a safe and reliable manner, notwithstanding any expressed desire by such persons to continue at work.

Evaluation of fitness to work

The employer may, if having been informed by an employee of his contraction of HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness, arrange for a fitness evaluation by a registered medical practitioner mutually agreeable to both parties, provided always that such an evaluation is necessitated by problems at the work place associated with infrequent attendance or unsatisfactory work resulting form inappropriate mental, emotional or physical behaviour caused by HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness of which the employer has been informed.

Where it is agreed that an employee shall undergo a fitness evaluation, then all costs associated with the evaluation shall be borne by the employer.

The employer, if initiating discussion on the holding of a fitness evaluation shall:

- pledge to ensure that the result of any medical evaluation will be confidential and will be discussed only with the employee involved;
- seek to ensure that the employee understands the reason for the evaluation and that such an exercise is part of the employer's

continuing efforts to assist and support and, where possible, to correct the problem which has been identified.

Discrimination

The employer undertakes not to discriminate against any employee with HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness, and to protect their entitlements in the work place with respect to job applications, hiring, upgrading, advancement, promotion, discharge, discipline, lay-offs, privileges of employment, compensation, training or other terms and conditions of employment.

Reasonable Accommodation

The employer undertakes, wherever possible and feasible, to facilitate any employee with HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness with work modifications to allow the employee to perform his job for as long as possible, such individually determined modifications to include:

- flexible hours
- greater frequency of breaks
- time off for the medical treatment
- job restructuring or job transfer
- work at home (e.g. provision of computer terminals)
- job sharing

Education and sensitising of employees

The employer shall implement an employee health education programme which, inter alia, emphasises

- information on the transmission of HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses
- adherence to the agreed procedures for the handling of accidents in the work place which may result in the exposure of employees to blood or other body fluids
- the responsibility of all employees, particularly those who have contracted HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness, to safeguard their work colleagues by refraining from behaviours detrimental to the health and safety of others.

Support programmes

The employer shall encourage employees to seek assistance and counselling from the appropriate Government agencies or established community groups and services and may invite representatives of agencies offering such counselling or support programmes to participate in the health education programme.

Co-workers' concerns

The employer shall give due priority to any concerns expressed by workers relative to HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness, particularly those which may pose a threat to their health and safety.

Confidentiality

The employer undertakes to respect the privacy of all employees and not to disclose any information volunteered by an employee that he is suffering from HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness.

Responsibility of employees

The employee undertakes to:

- take advantage of opportunities offered by the employer in any programme designed to provide information on all aspects of HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses;
- adhere to agreed procedures for the handling in the work place of accidents which may result in an exposure to blood and other body fluids;
- safeguard work colleagues by refraining from behaviour detrimental to the health and safety of others;
- ensure that the respect and dignity to be shown to co-workers is not adversely affected by the knowledge that the co-worker is suffering from HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness.

POLICY ON HIV/AIDS AND OTHER LIFE THREATENING ILLNESSES IN THE WORK PLACE

The Social Partners recognising that an unchecked expansion of the population suffering from HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses will be reflected increasingly in the work place; and

- further recognising that such a phenomenon will, considerations for human suffering apart, have social and financial consequences including the payment of increased NIS benefits and additional demands on the allocation of state funds to meet the attendant cost of drugs, health care, counselling and welfare support; and
- acknowledging that there will also be implications for all enterprises including the potential for reduced level of productivity and increased replacement costs consequent upon the decimation of the skills and knowledge of those workers affected by HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses; and
- further acknowledging that a tripartite approach to HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses in the work place is desirable; and
- subscribing to the view that the education of the entire work force provides the best possible defence against the potential impact of HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses on the economy and the resultant devastation of the quality of life for Barbadians, therefore call for an on-going campaign to inform the public of the impact of HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses on all aspects of Barbadian life;
- encourage greater support for those existing agencies which are already either providing the public with educational material or offering services to those

actually suffering from HIV/AIDS or other life threatening illnesses;

- recommend that there should be a Code of Practice on HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses in the work place and, wherever possible, that such a code should, without infringing the constitutional rights of any party, form part of the collective agreement and be so worded as to protect the rights of workers to confidentiality, privacy and to work as long as possible, as well as to protect the rights of employers to the viability of their enterprises;
- further recommend that any such Code of Practice should be rooted in a philosophy which recognises that employees with HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses, if not affected with a significant disability, have the potential for a productive life and that the continuance in normal pursuits, including work, provides the security of established routines, established expectations and opportunities for positive social interaction and may either have therapeutic importance in the remission or recovery process or help to prolong their life, and which in its implementation seeks, inter alia, to:
- treat all employees with HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses with respect and dignity;
- balance business needs with compassion to enable such persons to work productively while their health allows;
- guarantee confidentiality when such persons seek counselling;
- take reasonable precautions to protect information regarding their health records;
- provide and maintain an open, informed, healthy and safe working environment for all employees.

The Social Partners, in the context of all of the foregoing, subscribe to the following Code of Practice.

Definition of Terms

HIV – Human Immunodeficiency Virus – the name of the virus that causes AIDS.

AIDS – Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome – a disease caused by infection with the HIV (Human Immunodeficiency Virus) that seriously damages a person's immune system, leaving it at high risk of infection.

Life Threatening Illnesses – Any illness or condition which has the potential to result in the death of an individual is considered a life-threatening illness. Examples of life threatening illnesses are cancers, heart diseases, HIV/AIDS, multiple sclerosis, emphysema and lupus to name a few.

Reasonable Accommodation – Any changes in the work environment or the way things are customarily done that enable an otherwise qualified/competent person with HIV/AIDS or other life threatening illness to apply for a job, to perform the essential functions of a job, or to enjoy benefits and privileges of employment equal to those enjoyed by other employees without disabilities.

Philosophy – Principles related to how businesses deal with employees with HIV/AIDS or other life threatening illnesses.

Undue Hardship – Financial or other constraints imposed on the business due to the provision of reasonable accommodation for employees with HIV/AIDS or other life threatening illnesses.

Hiring and the right to work

The employer shall not require employees to be tested or to produce evidence of recent testing for HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness as a requirement for continued employment.

The employer shall not include on any application forms or ask at any interview for initial employment or promotion any question seeking information on whether applicants have HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness, or whether applicants have recently undergone testing for HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness, or whether applicants

are prepared to undergo testing for HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness as a prior requirement for employment.

Desire to Work

The employer shall, wherever possible, and on a case by case basis, facilitate those employees with HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness who desire to continue working.

Ability to Work

The employer shall have reserved the right to be satisfied, if necessary through a fitness evaluation, that continued attendance at work of employees affected by HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness will not impair their ability to perform their duties in a safe and reliable manner, notwithstanding any expressed desire by such persons to continue at work.

Evaluation of fitness to work

The employer may, if having been informed by an employee of his contraction of HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness, arrange for a fitness evaluation by a registered medical practitioner mutually agreeable to both parties, provided always that such an evaluation is necessitated by problems at the work place associated with infrequent attendance or unsatisfactory work resulting form inappropriate mental, emotional or physical behaviour caused by HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness of which the employer has been informed.

Where it is agreed that an employee shall undergo a fitness evaluation, then all costs associated with the evaluation shall be borne by the employer.

The employer, if initiating discussion on the holding of a fitness evaluation shall:

- pledge to ensure that the result of any medical evaluation will be confidential and will be discussed only with the employee involved;
- seek to ensure that the employee understands the reason for the evaluation and that such an exercise is part of the employer's

continuing efforts to assist and support and, where possible, to correct the problem which has been identified.

Discrimination

The employer undertakes not to discriminate against any employee with HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness, and to protect their entitlements in the work place with respect to job applications, hiring, upgrading, advancement, promotion, discharge, discipline, lay-offs, privileges of employment, compensation, training or other terms and conditions of employment.

Reasonable Accommodation

The employer undertakes, wherever possible and feasible, to facilitate any employee with HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness with work modifications to allow the employee to perform his job for as long as possible, such individually determined modifications to include:

- flexible hours
- greater frequency of breaks
- time off for the medical treatment
- job restructuring or job transfer
- work at home (e.g. provision of computer terminals)
- job sharing

Education and sensitising of employees

The employer shall implement an employee health education programme which, inter alia, emphasises

- information on the transmission of HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses
- adherence to the agreed procedures for the handling of accidents in the work place which may result in the exposure of employees to blood or other body fluids
- the responsibility of all employees, particularly those who have contracted HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness, to safeguard their work colleagues by refraining from behaviours detrimental to the health and safety of others.

Support programmes

The employer shall encourage employees to seek assistance and counselling from the appropriate Government agencies or established community groups and services and may invite representatives of agencies offering such counselling or support programmes to participate in the health education programme.

Co-workers' concerns

The employer shall give due priority to any concerns expressed by workers relative to HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness, particularly those which may pose a threat to their health and safety.

Confidentiality

The employer undertakes to respect the privacy of all employees and not to disclose any information volunteered by an employee that he is suffering from HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness.

Responsibility of employees

The employee undertakes to:

- take advantage of opportunities offered by the employer in any programme designed to provide information on all aspects of HIV/AIDS and other life threatening illnesses;
- adhere to agreed procedures for the handling in the work place of accidents which may result in an exposure to blood and other body fluids;
- safeguard work colleagues by refraining from behaviour detrimental to the health and safety of others;
- ensure that the respect and dignity to be shown to co-workers is not adversely affected by the knowledge that the co-worker is suffering from HIV/AIDS or any other life threatening illness.

MAY DAY DECLARATION 2004

- 1. We acknowledge that Barbados owes its present stage of development to the work, dedication and commitment of Barbadians from all walks of life;
- 2. We accept that some Barbadians have not been afforded their full opportunity to contribute to their personal development and to that of our country;
- 3. We realize that this lack of opportunity is one of the major causes of some of those fractures which the country is experiencing in its efforts towards development;
- 4. We concede that some considerable effort has gone into seeking to reduce the number and the extent of those fractures; but more is to be done to ensure that those still marginalised and excluded are given that opportunity;
- 5. We believe that the deficit in the overall national effort has contributed in part to those areas of community dysfunction which Barbados is experiencing and which are manifested in the marginalisation and exclusion that have to be eradicated;
- 6. We recognize that criminal elements both within and outside of the country have, by their selfish greed, further aggravated the aforementioned societal imperfections through drug trafficking, prostitution and other forms of crime and that these malevolent forces have the capacity, if unchecked, to undermine the very foundation of our current stage of development and to destroy our society;
- 7. We are aware that despite our best national efforts the prevailing levels of unemployment and underemployment with their attendant social ills

- 8. Taking note of the universal significance of the Workers' Day in the struggle for growth and development of individuals, families and institutions, and that the UN has dedicated 2004 as The Year of the Family, we have undertaken publicly, today, 1st May 2004, to reaffirm our loyalty and dedication to Barbados and to Bread, Peace, Freedom and Democracy, for all its citizens. We are persuaded that our collective embrace of the tenets of Respect, Responsibility and Relationship Building will act as a beacon, guiding all who live and work here, and all who benefit from that work, in our efforts to be joint framers of an enhanced Barbadian community;
 - 9. We respect the Fundamental Human Rights as enunciated by the United Nations Declaration of Human Rights to which Barbados is signatory and we further respect and uphold the rights enshrined in the Constitution of Barbados. We pledge that we shall seek to do nothing individually or jointly to frustrate the objectives of those Rights;
 - 10. We believe that the opportunity to engage in freely chosen rewarding work should be a basic Right of each individual. We agree to contribute wherever and whenever we can to its realization;
 - 11. We consider that the work of our performers, our artists and our sportspersons should be designated as DECENT WORK, and should be protected from the current levels of disrespect, which it suffers. We appeal for national support for Respect for the Rights of the intellectual property of these workers. Such protection should be extended to business persons, especially small business persons;
 - 12. We believe that all persons with disabilities should be assisted in their endeavours to work or otherwise fulfill those roles in their communities, which they set for themselves. We commit ourselves to a more vigorous programme to develop work and business opportunities for persons living with disabilities;
 - 13. We accept that for every Right or Privilege there is a balancing Responsibility. We acknowledge that this responsibility is equally just in the world of work as it is in other areas of our national activity, and we undertake to ensure that the above-mentioned affirmative action in the Labour Market is matched by positive expressions of commitment

- We acknowledge the entitlement of business and enterprise to operate freely without let or hindrance, save those imposed by the law and the Protocols of the Social Partnership in protection of the wider population, by the independent association of workers through the vehicle of negotiated collective agreements and by the dictates of corporate social responsibility which should provide for private voluntary initiatives geared towards the development of DECENT WORK programmes. We undertake to support and promote businesses, which embrace these values;
 - 5. We confirm that Government performs a critical role in the Labour Market as the largest single employer as well as in its capacity as facilitator in labour market transactions. We are conscious of the contradictions imposed by those roles. We however note Government's commitment to its role as model employer and accessible referee, and we pledge our support for our national Labour Market buoyed up by our own commitment to a voluntaristic model of Social Dialogue, undergirded by our national commitment to the objectives of the International Labour Office and to the principles of Tripartism;
 - 16. We are convinced that the church is ideally placed to exercise a strong and lasting influence on the national quality of living and on the level of relations between and among residents. We urge the entire Church, leaders and followers alike, to pledge this day to work harder in furtherance of the mandate to help the people of Barbados to deal with the issues of life today and to prepare to deal with those of the future;
 - 17. We are satisfied that Government and the Social Partners are not capable alone of providing for all the concerns of our nation. There are important roles which members of non-governmental institutions have played in the task of bringing enhancement to the conditions of their constituents and, through them, to the broader public of Barbados. We commit ourselves to ensuring that a more representative body of these NGOs will be included in the national consultative exercises to which the Social Partners are agreed;
 - 8. We believe that our environment is a special bequest to us for our enjoyment and for our economic development. We realize its special nature and the care needed to pass it on to succeeding generations in a form no less beneficial to them than the one we were privileged to receive. Today, we affirm our goal to work for its entire protection and particularly for the rehabilitation of our land and marine environment

- 19. This Declaration addresses the pledge of Barbadians to Barbados. We are however aware that there are several other persons living and working in Barbados beside our nationals. We obligate ourselves to treating those migrants and visitors with the same respect and dignity that we would wish to have accorded to our sons and daughters, especially within the context of the Caricom Single Market and Economy;
- 20. We, the supporters of this Declaration, in the spirit of faith, hope and charity, and in the full knowledge that our word must be a bond of honour and respect, call upon Almighty God to help this endeavour to prosper and to be infused with the Fruit of the Spirit, towards the moral, economic and social improvement of our people.

DECLARATION

National Initiative for Service Excellence

ON this the Anniversary of our 38^{th} year of Independence, November 30, 2004, as a Sovereign Nation under God,

We the persons whose several signatures are hereunder subscribed as evidence of our joint and several commitment to the ideals aims and objectives of the National Initiative for Service Excellence and

CONSCIOUS of the reality that for the continued and sustained growth of the Barbadian economy in a globalised environment, the quality of service must be of world class standards and

CONUINCED that the development and entrenchment of the National Initiative for Service Excellence will produce economic benefits to the country as a whole and to employers and to employees in particular, as well as to customers who purchase products and services produced and generated from within the island and

APJARE of the vital role to be played in the success of the said National Initiative for Service Excellence by the Government of Barbados, the Private Sector Associations of Barbados and the Congress of Trade Unions and Etaff Associations of Barbados and

CONSIDERING that the attainment of such world class excellence of services and products delivered and produced in Barbados will ultimately lead the development and acceptance of the Barbados brand for excellence and

RECOGNIZING the necessity to build awareness of true service and product excellence within civil society as a whole.

HEREBY solemnly undertake and affirm by the subscription of our signatures to this Agreement that we have this day formally established, with the intent that it shall exist in perpetuity, the National Initiative for Service Excellence for Barbados whose aims and objectives are HEREBY declared as follows

To launch a national, results-oriented campaign for Service Excellence with the full backing of national stakeholders, in order to raise the consciousness and commitment of the people of Barbados to the need for giving excellent service.

To fully engage all industries, sub-sectors and interest groups within the public and private sectors in a sustained drive to achieve internationally recognized excellence throughout the Barbadian economy and society.

'to facilitate the provision of the educational, training, production systems and processes to support the change in practices needed to achieve service excellence, at both the corporate and individual levels.

To provide an appropriate, unified, national platform that recognizes and celebrates service excellence, that meets or surpasses international standards and that makes Barbados significantly more competitive.

AND WE INVITE AND ENCOURAGE all citizens and residents and all those who work within our shores to join with us in publicly manifesting and declaring their commitment to the National Initiative for Service Excellence by subscribing and attaching their signatures hereunder to this Declaration.